## Issue Brief August 26, 2024

# RUSSIA-DPRK PARTNERSHIP: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

Riccardo Villa and Maj Gen (ret) Mats Engman



This issue brief examines the evolving relationship between the DPRK and Russia, particularly since Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022. The partnership has deepened, with North Korea supporting Russia diplomatically and receiving military and economic aid in return. This alliance, formalized during Putin's 2024 visit to Pyongyang, has significant implications for regional stability and global geopolitics, including for Europe. The DPRK-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership encompasses military, economic, and technological cooperation, challenging U.S.-ROK alliance strategies and potentially intensifying regional arms races and provocations. The DPRK's selective engagement strategy underscores its prioritization of relationships that bolster its security and economic interests amidst global tensions.

Since Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, there has been a gradual yet quite evident shift in many of the world's geopolitical hotspots. The situation on the Korean Peninsula, and mainly the People's Democratic Republic of Korea (DPRK) is not exempt from this dynamic. Since March 2022, the world has seen a significant shift in the relationship between the DPRK and Russia. Vladimir Putin visited the DPRK for the first time since July 2000, on June 18-19, 2024. The trip and its outcome hold considerable diplomatic importance. North Korea was among the five nations that opposed the UN resolution in early March 2022, condemning Russia's invasion. Additionally, North Korea was one of the initial three countries to acknowledge the independence of the Donetsk People's Republic and Luhansk People's Republic, the two regions in eastern Ukraine under Russian occupation. Reportedly, the DRPK delivered infantry rockets and missiles to the Wagner Private Military Company, one of Russia's military arms, as of the end of 2022, in exchange for coal, oil, and other goods from Russia.<sup>1</sup> This was not the first arms shipment, however, as Pyongyang was accused of covertly supplying a significant amount of artillery shells to Moscow in November 2022.<sup>2</sup> From this point forward, the DPRK and Russia have both deepened and gradually broadened the scope of their relationship, responding to and reciprocating each other's respective needs.

In return, Moscow has been openly playing as Pyongyang's shield within international fora such as the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), vetoing sanctions and other measures aimed at punishing Pyongyang for its infractions while lambasting Washington and the West for their aggressive policies, both towards itself and the North.<sup>3</sup> Leading Russian figures such as former Premier Dmitry Medvedev openly stated that were the DPRK and Russia to be lacking nuclear weapons, the West would have already attacked them.<sup>4</sup> Furthermore, Russia has been secretly shielding and aiding the DPRK in its quest to pursue more advanced nuclear and conventional military capabilities, supporting, for instance, missile launches as well as space industry initiatives.<sup>5</sup>

The implications of the burgeoning relationship between Russia and the DPRK go well beyond bilateral or regional and extend into the global arena. The delicate balance achieved in Northeast Asia is currently fraying, worsening threat perceptions, pushing regional powers such as the Republic of Korea and Japan to increase their own military spending, strengthen bilateral and trilateral relations with the United States, or even consider riskier policy options which could further heighten structural risks and situational risks of nuclear war.<sup>6</sup>

Against this backdrop, underscoring the unprecedentedness of the current state of Russia-DPRK relations, this brief aims to elucidate the significance and the reasoning behind Putin's visit to Pyongyang and its future implications.

#### **The Significance of Putin's Visit**

As announced by both Russian and North Korean state media in early June, Putin was supposed to reciprocate Kim Jong Un's September 2023 visit to the Amur Oblast in the Russian Far East.<sup>7</sup> Putin's trip can be viewed as The delicate balance achieved in Northeast Asia is currently fraying, worsening threat perceptions, pushing regional powers such as the Republic of Korea and Japan to increase their own military spending, strengthen bilateral and trilateral relations with the United States, or even consider riskier policy options.

the culmination of the several high-level visits that took place in the preceding year: in July 2023, then-Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu joined a Chinese delegation to Pyongyang; after Kim's September trip, Choe Son Hui, DPRK's Foreign Minister met her Russian counterpart Sergei Lavrov in Moscow in January 2024.<sup>8</sup>

In his first visit to Pyongyang in 24 years, Putin was joined by a distinguished delegation, including Russian Defence Minister Andrei Belousov, Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov, the ministers of natural resources, health, and transport, as well as the heads of the Russian space agency and railways, and Deputy Prime Minister Alexander Novak, who handles energy matters. The pronounced emphasis on security matters witnessed during the visit should not have come as a surprise; rather, as foreshadowed by the statements of Yuri Ushakov, Putin's foreign policy adviser, ahead of the trip, Russia and the DPRK were discussing the signing of a partnership agreement, potentially addressing security concerns.<sup>9</sup>

The visit featured direct talks between the leaders, a gala concert, a state reception, honor guards, document signings, and a media statement, culminating in the signing of the DPRK-Russia Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership on June 19. DPRK state media

outlet Korean Central News Agency (KCNA) released the full text in English in a rather unusual manner, given that Russia has chosen not to release it.<sup>10</sup> The document served as a formal acknowledgment of the enduring defense-oriented relationship between Moscow and Pyongyang while also solidifying a long-term strategic outlook on various fronts. Additionally, the visit resulted in Putin reiterating Russia's commitment to openly aid the DPRK, calling for a review of the UNSC sanctions regime and denouncing its undue impacts on the DPRK's economy. Putin also drew a symbolic parallel between the hardships faced by North Koreans and those endured by his brothers during the World War II Siege of Leningrad.<sup>11</sup>

The elaborate diplomatic formalisms that preceded and characterized the meeting itself highlight a great level of acknowledgment for North Korea, which has been largely excluded from global political discussions. The high-level reciprocal visits between Russia and North Korea, including Kim Jong Un's significant trip to Russia's Far East, culminating in Putin's visit to Pyongyang, are smaller manifestations of a larger issue,

The signing of the treaty served as a formal acknowledgment of the enduring defense-oriented relationship between Moscow and Pyongyang while also solidifying a long-term strategic outlook. Additionally, Putin reiterated Russia's commitment to openly aid the DPRK, calling for a review of the UNSC sanctions regime and denouncing its undue impacts on the DPRK's economy. namely the profound acknowledgment of the DPRK's status on par with Russia.<sup>12</sup> Putin's letter published in the *Rodong Sinmun* ahead of the visit, for instance, highlighted the 70-year robust relationship built on equality and mutual respect, thanked Pyongyang for supporting Russia's actions in Ukraine, and pledged to support the DPRK against U.S. pressures and to build a new security architecture in Eurasia with alternative trade mechanisms to resist Western restrictions.<sup>13</sup> Additionally, the partnership between the two, dubbed a groundbreaking document by Putin himself, cements the recognition of the DPRK as a partner on the same footing.<sup>14</sup> These actions collectively reinforce North Korea's prominent role in the evolving global geopolitical landscape.<sup>15</sup>

Quite notably, the DPRK-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership enshrines fully this recognition of the DPRK as a political actor with global reach. The partnership, reminiscent of the 1961 Soviet-DPRK treaty due to a mutual defense clause enshrined in Article 4, and expanded upon in the 5<sup>th</sup>, encompasses long-term cooperation across military, economic, sociocultural, and political spheres, even sanctioned ones, potentially resulting in substantial impacts on regional and global stability. Article 6 polices the actions of Moscow and Pyongyang, requiring each side to avoid agreements or actions with third countries that undermine the other's sovereignty, security, or core interests. Articles 8 to 14 enshrine a long-term perspective within the relationship, encompassing military cooperation (Article 8), broad economic cooperation (Articles 9 and 10), and specific interactions in various fields (Articles 11 to 14) as objectives and possibilities.16

This bolsters and formalizes the DPRK's ties with Russia to the point that Kim Jong Un himself referred to the relationship as an alliance. Additionally, the treaty gives legal status to trade exchanges and the ministerial discussions within various fields of cooperation beyond arms trade, for instance, mining and agriculture, between Russia and the DPRK over the last few months. Notably, as of April 2024 several North Korean oil tankers that allegedly violated UNSC resolutions visited a far eastern Russian port and were apparently loaded with refined petroleum products that were shipped back to North Korea. Further, the return of the Lady K freighter in early May and the Angara cargo ship to the port of Rason in conjunction with Putin's visit indicates the continuation of trade between the two.<sup>17</sup>

Additionally, the Articles detailed above coupled with reports of undeterred arms trade and technological transfer between Moscow and Pyongyang and the looming possibility of joint naval drills will likely have a detrimental impact on regional stability giving flight to the arms race and the ensuing heightened threat perceptions.<sup>18</sup> Additionally, given that the partnership points to stronger military, technological, arms transfer and general security cooperation between Moscow and Pyongyang, possibly resulting in both a faster and more diverse military buildup in the DPRK, it will provide the U.S.-ROK alliance with new challenges. Foremost among these new challenges is how to understand and assess the clauses in the agreement that pledge "immediate military and other assistance in case of armed aggression." Intentionally kept vague, this provision will influence strategic and tactical threat assessments, as the U.S.-ROK operational planning will need to account for an additional, less predictable factor: The extent and nature of Russian military support, especially in the event of a contingency.

While the recognition granted by the treaty and the accompanying diplomatic gestures may not perfectly align with Moscow's political interests, they represent a transactional and somewhat expected concession to Pyongyang and a long-term survival and strategic choice in Moscow. Putin's visit to Pyongyang was his fourth official trip to a foreign country since his re-election in March. From Moscow's perspective, this visit might have been dictated by necessity. Since the invasion of Ukraine and the ensuing backlash from Western nations, through sanctions and other means, Russia has found itself partially isolated. The treaty inked with the DPRK serves a broader foreign policy priority of focusing and securing Russia's traditional spheres of influence while maintaining and increasing access to critical resources amid a geopolitical outlook marred by Sino-American strategic competition, greater and growing de-alignment The treaty inked with the DPRK serves a broader foreign policy priority of focusing and securing Russia's traditional spheres of influence while maintaining and increasing access to critical resources amid a geopolitical outlook marred by Sino-American strategic competition, greater and growing de-alignment between European nations and China, and an open hostility towards Russia.

between European nations and China, and an open hostility towards Russia.

The DPRK is well positioned to offer access to multiple resources which Russia desperately needs. The arms trade between Russia and the DPRK has been continuing for over two years now, and Russia has reciprocated in kind providing food, raw materials, parts, and technology required for weapons manufacturing. Additionally, Russia has seemingly been offering financial support as well, as indicated by the release of \$9 million from the \$30 million DPRK assets frozen in a Russian bank.<sup>19</sup> However, Russia, like the DPRK, is aware that while expanded military trade with the DPRK will prove beneficial in the short to mid-term, it will likely not continue beyond Russia's involvement in Ukraine. Therefore, Russia has been stipulating agreements and pursuing collaborative trade initiatives with the DPRK in order to instigate long-term economic cooperation, weather the loss of European markets, and establish a well-tried and tested channel of sanctions' circumvention.20

### **Influence on DPRK's Foreign Policy**

In the context of the DPRK's current international relations, the visit underscores Pyongyang's growing interest in deepening its burgeoning relationship with Russia. This is part of a broader intent to maintain and expand ties with its traditional security and economic lifelines, especially China, against the backdrop of growing Sino-American competition and worsening relations with European nations. After four years of isolation from the global community, the DPRK appears to be gradually pursuing re-engagement, albeit highly selectively in maintaining control over granting access to the country only to "trusted" diplomatic counterparts, as exemplified by the cancellation of visits by delegations from several European countries.<sup>21</sup>

By January 2023, nine countries maintained functioning embassies in Pyongyang, but only China, Russia, Mongolia, and Cuba had been allowed to rotate their embassy staff since the previous year.<sup>22</sup> As of June 17, 2024, ambassadors from Brazil and Nicaragua have taken up their posts in North Korea.<sup>23</sup> Additionally, the DPRK permitted German and Swedish delegations to enter the country in late February to inspect abandoned embassy properties.<sup>24</sup> However, in May, the DPRK canceled or postponed further visits by diplomats from the U.K., Germany, the Czech Republic, Switzerland, and Poland.<sup>25</sup>

This decision to limit European visitors can be interpreted in several ways. First, Russian influence

Unwilling to engage in relationships that do not offer the benefits or the recognition it seeks or focus solely on denuclearization, which opposes Pyongyang's interests, the DPRK has little to gain from the U.S. or European nations. in Pyongyang may be stronger than often recognized. While the current relationship between Russia and the DPRK appears to favor Pyongyang, the long-term benefits of their partnership for Russia should not be underestimated.

Second, with the deterioration of relations between Russia and the European Union, alongside the increasing tension between European nations and China, the DPRK might see little value in fostering relationships with Europe, in the short to medium term. Since the outbreak of COVID-19, the European Union and European nations generally did not engage directly or offer words of solidarity to the DPRK. While Pyongyang's isolation was self-inflicted, the lack of interest shown, if not instances of condemnation of DPRK activities, especially due to the inward turn prompted by the conflict in Ukraine and the domestic reverberations of the ongoing Israel-Gaza war has seemingly condemned any possibility of engagement.<sup>26</sup> Given its current lack of leverage or pressure points to sway European nations, combined with the aforementioned disinterest and past failures, as well as the limited influence Europe holds over negotiations on the Korean Peninsula, the DPRK has diminished incentives to expend political and economic capital on engagement endeavors it possibly perceives as destined to fail from the outset. The DPRK may for now view the majority if not all European delegations as non-essential visitors following its new stance of rejecting unification and reducing external propaganda.<sup>27</sup> From a European perspective, while engagement with the DPRK is somewhat of a necessity to avoid military escalation on the Peninsula, curb possibilities of nonproliferation including the ongoing arms supply to support Russia's war against Ukraine, and halt the DPRK nuclear program, the incumbent political cost to bring Pyongyang back to the negotiations table might have become too steep. However, in the longer term, the DPRK is likely to maintain contact with a select few European nations to avoid over-reliance on a small number of authoritarian states.

Third, as part of a broader anti-Western sentiment among several non-democratic countries, we are currently witnessing a strengthening of relations between nations like Russia, Belarus, North Korea, and Iran, all of which are closely aligned with China in different ways. These relationships are not based on traditional, institutionalized connections but rather on personal ties and informal agreements. They share a strong rejection of the U.S.-led rules-based international order, employ hybrid tactics, exercise strict domestic control over their citizens, and are committed to preserving the current domestic political status quo.

Additionally, amid the ongoing Sino-American competition and the upcoming U.S. presidential elections in November, the DPRK may be approaching its reopening to European nations, and by extension to the U.S., with caution. Even re-engaging under a Trump presidency, keen on solving the DPRK's quandary as reported this May, might be an impossibility.<sup>28</sup> The DPRK has historically been an opportunistic diplomatic engager, pursuing interactions that offered it benefits and especially the recognition it has always yearned for. The feasibility of engagement with the current administration or another Democratic Party-controlled White House is unlikely due to the general penchant for strategic patience and a preference for rhetorical rather than substantive engagement with the DPRK.

A Trump administration might pursue another round of high-level diplomatic engagements; however, from Pyongyang's perspective, such an endeavor might not be feasible or in their best interests. Given that any engagement with the U.S. is indivisibly bound and dependent on Kim Jong Un's participation, the diplomatic costs of failure might be too high to bear. The last round of engagement with Washington was a failure and had Kim Jong Un leave Hanoi emptyhanded. While hard to decipher, convincing the more hawkish and anti-engagement factions within the DPRK's political apparatus might first be a Herculean task, potentially leaving the DPRK in a tantalizing situation. In this scenario, Kim Jong Un's persona could suffer domestically, tearing down the guise of infallibility and grandiosity built over the past few years. Therefore, unwilling to engage in relationships that do not offer the benefits or the recognition it seeks or focus solely on denuclearization, which opposes Pyongyang's interests,

The deal will likely further contribute to the ongoing arms race in the region, as the DPRK, with Russian support, will be able to both continue and diversify its military buildup. This will make operational planning within the U.S.-ROK alliance more challenging as they will have to assess the amount and type of Russian military support.

the DPRK has little to gain from the U.S. or European nations. A precondition for any substantial engagement is likely to position denuclearization not as an immediate primary objective but rather as a desirable end goal.

#### Conclusion

Given the worsening relations between the U.S. and its allies with Russia, China, and their partners, the DPRK may prioritize relationships that safeguard its interests, particularly within the UNSC. Playing into the "Axis of Upheaval"29 argument that has recently taken center stage within Western circles, Putin's visit, resulting in the Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, strengthens the Russia-DPRK relationship and gives both the legal basis announced by Kim and a long-term outlook, which it previously lacked.<sup>30</sup> From a regional perspective, the DPRK-Russia treaty completes the array of agreements-the China-DPRK agreement for instance-necessary to ensure a response to U.S.led initiatives in Northeast Asia and the broader Indo-Pacific region, like the AUKUS and Quad initiatives. Additionally, the treaty serves the double purpose of bolstering the DPRK back onto the global stage and refocusing Russia's efforts, albeit possibly in a superficial

manner, onto the East Asia realm, in a bid to redirect Western focus from Ukraine, especially in concomitance with major events like the EU, Iranian and U.S. elections.

Furthermore, as partly confirmed by the trade exchanges and the ministerial discussions on mining and agriculture between Russia and the DPRK over the last few months, the treaty will contribute to improvements in the DPRK economy through enhanced trade, infrastructure development, technological support, and training. The deal will likely further contribute to the ongoing arms race in the region, as the DPRK, with Russian support, will be able to both continue and diversify its military buildup. This will make operational planning within the U.S.-ROK alliance more challenging as they will have to assess the amount and type of Russian military support. One area where it is difficult to make an assessment is the risk of continued provocations and the risk of military conflict. This could play out in both directions, with the DPRK feeling safer and not needing to provoke or feeling bolder and increasing provocations. The current lack of proper crisis management instruments in the region makes the situation fragile, but a major military conflict is not in the interest of either China or Russia.

In our previous paper on Russia-DPRK relations, we stated that "there seems to be some substance in the improved Russia-DPRK relations that goes beyond mere transactional engagement. However, there is no real depth in the relationship; to some extent, they are pushed towards each other by external factors." With the new DPRK-Russia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, however, the two countries have clearly entered a more ambitious and comprehensive phase in their relationship, with greater depth, which not only challenges the U.S.-ROK alliance but also has significant implications for Europe. As a consequence, there are likely to be more high-level visits, more joint programs and generally more cooperation between Russia and DPRK.

Note: This issue brief is a follow-on paper from "Russia-DPRK relations: Long-term or ad-hoc?" published on the ISDP website on May 2, 2024.

#### Authors –

Riccardo Villa is Project Coordinator of ISDP's Korea Center Maj Gen (ret) Mats Engman is Head of ISDP's Korea Center

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2024. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

#### ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 L. Thomas-Greenfield, "Statement by Ambassador Linda Thomas-Greenfield on Russia's use of weapons illegally acquired from the DPRK and Iran in its brutal war against Ukraine," U.S. Mission to the United Nations, 2022, https://usun.usmission.gov/statement-by-ambassadorlinda-thomas-greenfield-on-russias-use-of-weapons-illegally-acquired-from-the-dprk-and-iran-in-its-brutal-war-against-ukraine/; J. S. Jr. Bermudez, V. Cha, & J. Jun, "Arms for energy: War brings together Russia and North Korea," Beyond Parallel, February 17, 2023, https:// beyondparallel.csis.org/arms-oil-and-coal-the-tumangang-khasan-railroad-crossing/.
- 2 S. Holland, et al., "US says Russia's Wagner Group bought North Korean weapons for Ukraine war," *Reuters*, December 22, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/us-says-russias-wagner-group-bought-north-korean-weapons-ukraine-war-2022-12-22.
- 3 M. Nichols, "Russia blocks renewal of North Korea sanctions monitors," *Reuters*, March 28, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/russiablocks-renewal-north-korea-sanctions-monitors-2024-03-28.
- 4 S. Blank, "The growing danger of Russia-North Korea rapprochement," *Global Asia*, 18, no. 1 (2023), https://www.globalasia.org/v18no1/feature/the-growing-danger-of-russia-north-korea-rapprochement\_stephen-blank.
- 5 F. Lampinen, "Russia-DPRK space cooperation: It's politics, not science," Institute for Security and Development Policy, October 2023, https://www.isdp.eu/publication/russia-dprk-space-cooperation-its-politics-not-science/.
- 6 V. Jackson, "Nuclear precarity and the Russia crisis," The Duck of Minerva, October 6, 2022, https://www.duckofminerva.com/2022/10/ nuclear-precarity-and-the-russia-crisis.html.
- 7 "Russia's Putin to visit North Korea for the first time in 24 years," *Al Jazeera*, June 17, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/6/17/ russias-putin-to-visit-north-korea-for-the-first-time-in-24-years.
- 8 H. Yim, & A. Osborn, "Russian military delegation arrives in North Korea to join Chinese," *Reuters*, July 25, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/russian-delegation-join-chinese-north-korea-visit-2023-07-25/; H.-J. Kim, "Russia's foreign minister visits North Korea amid talks on closer military ties," *AP News*, July 25, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-north-korea-foreign-minister-choe-visit-58b2bd3259b680d2d 35ed19479f4abab.
- 9 "Putin's visit to North Korea to yield comprehensive strategic partnership treaty Kremlin," TASS, June 17, 2024, https://tass.com/ politics/1804627.
- 10 "DPRK-Russia Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," KCNA, 2024, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/6a4ae9a744af8ecdfa6678c5f1eda 29c.kcmsf.
- 11 "Путин призвал пересмотреть режим санкций Совбеза ООН против КНДР [Putin calls for review of UN Security Council sanctions against DPRK]," *Известия*, June 19, 2024, https://iz.ru/1714772/2024-06-19/putin-prizval-peresmotret-rezhim-sanktcii-sovbeza-oon-protiv-kndr; O, Skabeeva, "Putin calls for UNSC sanctions review against North Korea," Skabeeva's Telegram Channel, June 19, 2024, https://t.me/s/skabeeva/29168.
- 12 A. Sokolin, "Everything we know about Kim Jong Un's grand odyssey in Russian Far East," NK Pro, June 28, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/ pro/recap-everything-we-know-about-kim-jong-uns-grand-odyssey-in-russian-far-east/.
- 13 "Russia and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea: Tradition of friendship and cooperation lasts decade after decade," *Rodong Sinmun*, June 18, 2024, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTJAMjAyNC0wNi0xOC1IMDA1QDExQDBAUnVzc2lhIGFuZCB0aGUgRFBSS0AwQDM==; *Kremlin*, "Article by Vladimir Putin in Rodong Sinmun newspaper, Russia and the DPRK: Tradition of friendship and cooperation through the years," Kremlin, June 18, 2024, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/74317.
- 14 "Putin praises new treaty with North Korea as 'groundbreaking document'," TASS, June 19, 2024, https://tass.com/politics/1805343.
- 15 F. Ghitis, "Opinion: Why Putin can't be allowed to win in Syria," *CNN*, November 2, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/11/02/opinions/ ukraine-russia-iran-weapons-geopolitical-ghitis/index.html.
- 16 "DPRK-Russia Treaty on Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," *KCNA*, 2024, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/6a4ae9a744af8ecdfa6678c5f1eda2 9c.kcmsf.
- 17 R. Villa, "DPRK-Russia-China Economic Triangle. The New Global Order," November 8, 2023, https://thenewglobalorder.com/world-news/ analysis-dprk-russia-china-economic-triangle/; G. Faulconbridge, "Russia and North Korea discuss agriculture," *Reuters*, April 24, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/russia-north-korea-discuss-agriculture-2024-04-24/; A. Sokolin, "Russian freighter returns to North Korean port amid new allegations of arms trade," NK News, May 3, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/pro/russia-freighter-returns-tonorth-korean-port-amid-new-allegations-of-arms-trade/; C. Zwirko, "Russian weapons ship returns to North Korea for first time since China repairs," NK News, May 6, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/pro/russian-weapons-ship-returns-to-north-korea-for-first-time-since-chinarepairs/.
- 18 C. Davies, "Russia's Putin to visit North Korea as ties deepen," *Financial Times*, July 7, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/807b232b-1652-4574-8368-ad7ced8d66d4.
- 19 "Russia authorizes release of \$9 million in frozen North Korean assets," Yonhap News Agency, February 27, 2024, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20240227002800315?section=news; S.-H. Choe, "North Korea benefits from Russia's release of frozen assets," *The New York Times*, February 6, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/02/06/world/asia/north-korea-russia-missiles-bank.html.

- 20 R. Villa, "DPRK-Russia-China Economic Triangle," The New Global Order, November 8, 2023, https://thenewglobalorder.com/world-news/ analysis-dprk-russia-china-economic-triangle/.
- 21 C. O'Carroll, & J. Smith, "North Korea cancels visits by European delegations at last minute, sources say," NK News, May 3, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/05/north-korea-cancels-visits-by-european-delegations-at-last-minute-sources-say/.
- 22 "Diplomats arrive in Pyongyang within staff rotation of Russian embassy in North Korea," *TASS*, October 18, 2023, https://tass.com/ politics/1693117; C. O'Carroll, & J. Smith, "Mongolian ambassador and embassy staff arrived in Pyongyang in Dec: Sources," *NK News*, January 25, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/01/mongolian-ambassador-and-embassy-staff-arrived-in-pyongyang-in-dec-sources/; Ha Yuna, "Staff at North Korean consulates in China rotated out," *Daily NK*, June 28, 2024, https://www.dailynk.com/english/37203-2/; "Cuba's new envoy to NK assumes post amid Pyongyang's move to resume diplomacy," *The Korea Times*, February 1, 2024, https://www. koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2024/06/103\_368024.html.
- 23 J. Smith, "Ambassadors of Brazil and Nicaragua take up posts in North Korean capital," NK News, June 17, 2024, https://www.nknews. org/2024/06/ambassadors-of-brazil-and-nicaragua-take-up-posts-in-north-korean-capital/.
- 24 R. Connor, "Germany inspects North Korea embassy closed since COVID," DW, February 28, 2024, https://www.dw.com/en/germany-inspects-north-korea-embassy-closed-since-covid/a-68393251.
- 25 C. O'Carroll, "North Korea cancels visits by European delegations at last minute, sources say," NK News, May 3, 2024, https://www.nknews. org/2024/05/north-korea-cancels-visits-by-european-delegations-at-last-minute-sources-say/.
- 26 Z. Cetin, "Pro-Palestinian protests continue across Europe," *Anadolu Ajansi*, July 8, 2024, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/pro-palestinian-protests-continue-across-europe/3216966.
- 27 "North Korea's rejection of unification emboldened by Russia ties," *Nikkei Asia*, February 2, 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/N-Korea-at-crossroads/North-Korea-s-rejection-of-unification-emboldened-by-Russia-ties; S. Lee, "North Korea's war against outside information and culture," 38 North, May 25, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/05/north-koreas-war-against-outside-information-and-culture/.
- 28 S. H. Song, "Trump may like to 'solve' N. Korean nuclear problem if reelected: ex-official," Yonhap News Agency, May 17, 2024, https:// en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240517000351315.
- 29 A. Kendall-Taylor & T. Fontaine, "Axis of upheaval: How America's Adversaries Are Uniting to Overturn the Global Order," *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/axis-upheaval-russia-iran-north-korea-taylor-fontaine.
- 30 "Press Release on DPRK Foreign Minister's Visit to Russian Federation," *Korean Central News Agency*, January 21, 2024, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/b9ec5929cf7454092709405304a677e2.kcmsf.